Neural crest-derived stem cells*

Olga Shakhova¹ and Lukas Sommer^{1,§}, ¹Cell and Developmental Biology, Institute of Anatomy, University of Zurich, Winterthurerstrasse 190, CH-8057 Zurich, Switzerland

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	2
2. Embryonic neural crest	2
2.1. Lineage analysis and fate decisions of NCSCs	2
2.2. Maintenance of multipotency in NCSCs	4
2.3. Alternative sources of neural crest cells: ES- and iPS-cell based strategies	4
3. Postmigratory NCSCs	5
3.1. Sciatic nerve and gut	6
3.2. DRG	6
3.3. Bone marrow	7
3.4. Cornea	7
3.5. Heart	7
3.6. Carotid body	8
3.7. Dental pulp and periodontal ligament	8
4. NCSCs and other cells with neural potential in the skin	9
4.1. Multiple origins of NCSCs in the facial skin	9
4.2. NCSCs and other multipotent stem cells in the trunk skin	10
4.2.1. Melanocyte stem cells and NCSCs of the melanocytic and glial lineage	10
4.2.2. SKPs in the trunk skin: a dermal papilla stem cell originating from the mesoderm	12
5. Conclusive remarks and perspective	. 13
6. Acknowledgments	. 13
7. References	. 13

Abstract

The neural crest is a transient embryonic structure in vertebrates that gives rise to most of the peripheral nervous system (PNS) and to several non-neural cell types, including smooth muscle cells of the cardiovascular system, pigment cells in the skin, and craniofacial bones, cartilage, and connective tissue. Although neural crest cells undergo developmental restrictions with time, at least some neural crest cells have the capacity to self-renew and display a developmental potential almost only topped by embryonic stem (ES) cells. Intriguingly, such neural crest-derived stem cells (NCSCs) are not only present in the embryonic neural crest, but also in various neural crest-derived tissues in the fetal and even adult organism. These postmigratory NCSCs functionally resemble their embryonic counterparts in their ability to differentiate into a variety of cell types.

^{*}Edited by Fred Gage and Fiona Watt. Last revised April 06, 2010. Published May 4, 2010. This chapter should be cited as: Shakhova, O., and Sommer, L., Neural crest-derived stem cells (May 4, 2010), StemBook, ed. The Stem Cell Research Community, StemBook, doi/10.3824/stembook.1.51.1, http://www.stembook.org.

Copyright: © 2010 Olga Shakhova and Lukas Sommer. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

[§]To whom correspondence should be addressed. E-mail: lukas.sommer@anatom.uzh.ch

Because of their broad potential, the possibility to isolate NCSCs from easily accessible tissue, and the recent accomplishment to generate NCSC-like cells from human ES and induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells, NCSCs have become an ideal model system to study stem cell biology in development and disease. Despite exciting achievements in the field, several pressing issues remain to be addressed, however, such as the mechanisms regulating expansion and fate decisions in NCSCs from different sources and the still unknown physiological roles of NCSCs in the adult organism.

1. Introduction

The neural crest, a unique transient embryonic cell population, was initially identified by the Swiss embryologist Wilhelm His in 1868, as a group of cells localized in between the neural tube and the epidermis in the vertebrate embryo. Neural crest cells originate in the ectoderm at the margins of the neural tube and, after a phase of epithelialmesenchymal transition and extensive migration, settle down in different parts of the body to contribute to the formation of a plethora of different tissues and organs. Neural crest derivatives originate from four major segments of the neuraxis: cranial, cardiac, vagal, and trunk neural crest. The cranial neural crest gives rise to the majority of the head connective and skeletal structures, nerves and pigment cells. Cardiac neural crest cells considerably contribute to heart development by forming the aorticopulmonary septum and conotruncal cushions, while enteric ganglia of the gut represent a major derivative of the vagal neural crest. Trunk neural crest cells migrate along two major pathways: Cells migrating along the dorsal pathway populate the skin where they give rise to melanocytes; cells migrating along the lateral pathway generate sensory and sympathetic ganglia and adrenal chromaffin cells, among others (Le Douarin and Dupin, 2003). However, although cell fate acquisition is apparently influenced by intrinsic positional information (Le Douarin et al., 2008; Lwigale et al., 2004; Santagati and Rijli, 2003), neural crest cell populations along the neuraxis share potentials, as shown by in vivo transplantation and mass culture experiments (Le Douarin and Dupin, 2003). For instance, neural crest cells from the trunk are able to produce mesenchymal derivatives when challenged with appropriate extracellular cues (Graham et al., 1996; Shah et al., 1996), underscoring the importance of environmental signals in regulating neural crest development.

2. Embryonic neural crest

2.1. Lineage analysis and fate decisions of NCSCs

Despite the fact that the neural crest can generate a great variety of cell and tissue types and therefore represents a multipotent cell population, the "stemness" of neural crest cells as individual cells had to be demonstrated on the single cell level. To address the developmental potential of individual neural crest cells in vivo, several studies performed single cell tracing either by retrovirus-mediated gene transfer or dye injection (Bronner-Fraser and Fraser, 1989; Frank and Sanes, 1991). These experiments revealed that in vivo at least some neural crest cells give rise to multiple cell types, including neurons, glia, smooth muscle, and melanocytes. With the establishment of culture systems allowing the analysis of large cell numbers, it became apparent that multipotent cells are relatively frequent among the neural crest cell population (Sommer, 2001). To address their potential in vitro, neural crest cells are cultured as neural tube explants derived from avian or rodent embryos at stages before neural crest cell emigration (see Figure 1). After emigration from the neural tube in culture, neural crest cells represent a relatively pure cell population. When grown in a rich medium containing serum, these cells differentiate into a number of neural crest derivatives. Moreover, in vitro neural crest cells can be propagated at clonal densities allowing the investigation of multipotency of a single neural crest cell. Using such a clonal culture system, it was demonstrated that avian neural crest cells are multipotent (Baroffio et al., 1991; Sieber-Blum and Cohen, 1980). Later, Stemple and Anderson coined the term "NCSC" when showing that rodent neural crest cells in vitro not only have the ability to give rise to autonomic neurons, glia, and smooth muscle, but also to self-renew, a unique characteristic of stem cells (Stemple and Anderson, 1992). Subsequently, NCSCs comprised in early stage emigrating trunk neural crest have been identified (Lee et al., 2004). In defined culture conditions, these cells display an even greater potential than previously described NCSCs, having the capacity to also generate sensory neurons at clonal density. Finally, Dupin and colleagues have recently demonstrated the existence of a highly multipotent cell predominantly found in cephalic neural crest and able to produce clones comprising cell types as diverse as neurons, glia, melanocytes, chondrocytes, osteoblasts, and smooth muscle (Calloni et al., 2009).

In addition to demonstrating the stem cell nature of a considerable fraction of neural crest cells, *in vitro* studies also revealed environmental signals regulating fate decisions in NCSCs (reviewed in Le Douarin et al., 2004; Sieber-Blum, 1998; Sommer, 2006). In principle, two possible modes of action have been proposed for such factors: a specific



Figure 1. Instructive growth factors regulating fate decisions in embryonic NCSCs. Schematic depiction of an *in vitro* culture system used to isolate NCSCs. The neural tube is isolated from a rodent or avian embryo at a developmental stage before *in vivo* neural crest cell delamination. After plating the neural tube onto a substrate-coated plastic dish, NCSCs emigrate from the dorsal part of the neural tube to form a so-called neural crest explant. Subsequently, these cells can be trypsnized and plated as single cells at clonal density in a media supplemented with specific growth factors. In such an *in vitro* system, addition of fetal calf serum and/or chicken embryo extract results in mixed clones composed of several neural crest-derived lineages. In contrast, addition of instructive growth factors leads to the generation of specific lineages at the expense of other possible fates. For instance, TGF- β promotes a non-neural fate when added to a single NCSC. BMP2 promotes autonomic neurogenesis by upregulating the expression of the basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) transcription factor Mash-1. NRG isoforms promote gliogenesis, while –at least in the mouse– canonical Wnt signaling induces sensory neurogenesis. Instructive growth factors for other fates, such as melanocytes and chondrocytes, have not been identified to date.

factor could selectively favor the development of a given lineage or, alternatively, a factor could "instruct" a NCSC to adopt a certain fate at the expense of all other possible fates. The first group of growth factors includes, for instance, sonic hedgehog (Shh) that favors the development of neural crest progenitors with both mesenchymal skeletogenic and neural potentials as opposed to progenitors with neural potentials only (Calloni et al., 2007; Calloni et al., 2009). In addition, Shh promotes chondrogenic differentiation. Stem cell factor (SCF) is known to act as a survival factor for NCSCs and in combination with nerve growth factor (NGF), brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), and neurotrophin 3 (NT-3) is trophic for the melanocytic lineage (Langtimm-Sedlak et al., 1996; Sieber-Blum, 1998). Similarly, endothelin 3 (ET3) promotes proliferation and survival of melanocytic and glial progenitors (Lahav et al., 1998; Le Douarin et al., 2004), while basic fibroblast growth factor (FGF2) acts as a mitogen for multipotent NCSCs (Zhang et al., 1997).

The availability of clonal cell cultures also made it possible to identify several growth factors acting instructively on migratory NCSCs. For instance, dependent on the context, members of the transforming growth factor (TGF β) family either promote the generation of smooth muscle cells, autonomic neurogenesis, or apoptosis (Hagedorn et al., 1999; Shah et al., 1996). Consistent with these findings, conditional ablation of TGF β signaling in neural crest cells *in vivo* leads to heart defects associated with loss or impaired development of smooth muscle cells, in addition to malformations of the anterior eye, cranial bones and cartilage (Ito et al., 2003; Ittner et al., 2005; Wurdak et al., 2005). Surprisingly, however, conditional ablation of Smad4, an intracellular effector molecule of canonical TGF β signaling pathway, does not alter smooth muscle or neuronal fate acquisition by neural crest cells, pointing at an involvement of alternative signaling pathways (Buchmann-Moller et al., 2009). Wnt (wingless in *Drosophila*) acting via the intracellular molecule β -catenin represents a good example of an instructive growth factor, for which cell culture data turned out to be highly relevant *in vivo*: Wnt/ β -catenin signal activation instructs NCSCs to adopt a sensory neuronal fate *in vitro*, promotes the sensory lineage at the expense of all other neural crest cell fates *in vivo*, and is required for sensory neurogenesis *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Hari et al., 2002), and Wnts promote melanocyte formation in Zebrafish (Dorsky et al., 1998; Dunn et al., 2000), but an instructive role of Wnt/ β -catenin in melanocyte formation has not been reported. Thus, putative instructive growth factors for melanocytes as well as for many other neural crest-derived lineages still remain to be identified.

2.2. Maintenance of multipotency in NCSCs

ES cells – the stem cell prototype – are immortal and can be propagated by symmetrical division for an unlimited amount of time *in vitro*. For several years, researchers attempted to identify signals supporting the self-renewal of NCSCs in a similar manner. Intriguingly, rather than by a single factor, maintenance of an undifferentiated state of early NCSCs was achieved by the simultaneous activation of Wnt and bone morphogenic protein (BMP) signaling pathways *in vitro* (Kleber et al., 2005). Combinatorial Wnt/BMP supported persistent expression of the NCSC markers p75^{NTR} (a low affinity neurotrophin receptor) (Stemple and Anderson, 1992) and of Sox10 (a high mobility group transcription factor) (Paratore et al., 2001) and maintained multipotency, while at the same time inhibiting the differentiation process. However, the molecular mechanisms leading to Wnt/BMP-mediated self-renewal are still puzzling. One of the downstream targets of Wnt/BMP signaling could be Sox10. The spontaneous mouse mutant *Dominant megacolon*, expressing a mutant form of Sox10, and mice carrying a targeted *Sox10* null mutation display multiple neural crest defects, including absence of enteric, sympathetic, and parasympathetic ganglia, and loss of glia, melanocytes, and adrenal chromaffin cells (Britsch et al., 2001; Herbarth et al., 1998; Kapur, 1999). Moreover, Sox10 maintains NC stem cell multipotency *in vitro* by inhibiting both neuronal and smooth muscle differentiation (Kim et al., 2003) and regulates fate decisions in multipotent NCSCs *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Paratore et al., 2002; Paratore et al., 2001).

Recently, Nikopoulos and colleagues showed that attenuated Notch signaling by application of a soluble Notch ligand, Jagged1, to neural crest cells leads to their continuous self-renewal over several generations *in vitro* (Nikopoulos et al., 2007). Thereby, complemetary autocrine FGF signaling contributes to Notch-mediated maintenance of NCSCs. Another study demonstrated that the transcriptional repressor of the winged helix or forkhead family Foxd3 is necessary to maintain a neural crest population *in vivo* (Teng et al., 2008). Using *Wnt1-Cre* transgenic mice to achieve ablation of *Foxd3* specifically in the neural crest population, Teng and colleagues demonstrated that in the absence of the endogenous Foxd3 gene the neural crest population is severely impaired, resulting in a dramatic loss of most neural crest derivatives. Interestingly, Sox10 is one of the genes substantially downregulated in *Foxd3* mutant embryos (Teng et al., 2008). Moreover, overexpression of Foxd3 in the neural tube of chicken embryos leads to upregulation of HNK-1 and Cad-7, markers of migratory neural crest (Dottori et al., 2001).

2.3. Alternative sources of neural crest cells: ES- and iPS-cell based strategies

Since only a limited number of cells can be obtained from an embryo, most biochemical and related studies are difficult, if not impossible, to perform with directly isolated NCSCs. Therefore, despite recent achievements to expand primary NCSCs in culture, finding alternative neural crest sources has been the focus of many laboratories. In particular, an increasing number of reports have illustrated the derivation of neural crest and/or neural crest derivatives from mouse and human ES cells (Billon et al., 2007; Hotta et al., 2009; Mizuseki et al., 2003; Motohashi et al., 2007; Pomp et al., 2008). Most of these studies have failed, however, to obtain long-term cell cultures resembling endogenous neural crest cells.

Studer and colleagues recently described the derivation of multipotent neural crest cells from human ES cells using the power of neural rosette cultures, in which neural induction is achieved by co-culture with the MS5 stromal line (Lee et al., 2007). This study has implemented the prospective identification of neural crest-like cells based on $p75^{NTR}$ expression, followed by subsequent clonal analysis. When induced with FGF2 and BMP2 growth factors, human ES cells generated a high number of $p75^{NTR}$ -expressing cells that were multipotent and gave rise to neurons, glia, and myofibroblasts. Importantly, using mesenchymal stem cell differentiation protocols, Lee et al. showed that these cells are also able to give rise to adipocyte, chondrocyte, and osteoblast lineages. Finally, the addition of



Figure 2. Postmigratory NCSCs. In the adult organism, several different tissues contain cells with a self-renewal capacity and differentiation potential resembling those of neural crest cells during embryonic development. NCSCs have been described in DRG, gut, cornea, heart, bone marrow, and skin. In the gut, NCSCs have been associated with the submucosal plexus, myenteric plexus, and the outer muscle layer. In the **cornea**, neural crest-derived cells with stem cell features are thought to be located in the cornea stroma and epithelium. In the **heart**, NCSCs appear to be concentrated at the outflow tract and at the intramuscular and subepicardial layers of ventricles, as well as within the atrial wall. In the **bone marrow**, NCSCs are tightly associated with the bone marrow surface. In the **trunk skin**, NCSCs are located in the bulge region of the hair follicle and are associated with nerve endings surrounding the hair follicle.

FGF2 and EGF allowed prolonged propagation of p75^{NTR}-positive cells in culture. Similar to this study, Lawlor and colleagues also achieved the derivation of multipotent neural crest-like cells from human ES cells (Jiang et al., 2009). These authors co-cultured ES cells with the PA6 cell line followed by fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) of p75^{NTR}-expressing cells that were capable of generating neurons, glia, and smooth muscle actin (SMA)-expressing cells. It remains to be investigated whether these protocols could be applied as such to mouse ES cells. However, the possibility to produce human cells with NCSC features offers an exciting strategy for modeling human disease. Indeed, the Studer group has recently applied its protocol to iPS cells derived from human patients suffering from familial dysautonomia, a disease characterized by the depletion of autonomic and sensory neurons (Lee et al., 2009). Using this system, defects in neurogenesis and migration of patient-specific neural crest precursors were revealed that were treatable in culture with appropriate drugs. Thus, the iPS cell technology is suitable to provide new insights into pathogenesis and potential treatment of human neurocristopathies.

3. Postmigratory NCSCs

As the neural crest represents a transitory embryonic cell population, it has been assumed that NCSCs represent *"in vitro* stem cells" similar to ES cells isolated from the blastomere, displaying stem cell features in culture, but only transiently found in the living organism. The discovery of NCSC-like cells in postmigratory targets of embryonic neural crest, such as the sciatic nerve, dorsal root ganglia (DRG), the gut, and the skin was therefore surprising (Delfino-Machin et al., 2007) (see Table 1; Figure 2). A major breakthrough in the field came with the demonstration that even the adult organism contains multipotent, self-renewing populations of neural crest-derived cells with a developmental potential resembling that of embryonic NCSCs (Kruger et al., 2002). However, although they are able to generate neuronal, glial, and non-neural cell types, postmigratory NCSCs from different regions as well as NCSCs isolated at different time points display cell-intrinsic differences in response to microenvironmental factors (Bixby et al., 2002; Wong et al., 2006). The mechanisms underlying these intrinsic changes are ill defined, but can involve changes in growth factor receptor expression levels (White et al., 2001). Moreover, we showed that NCSCs undergo stage-dependent transitions with respect to their growth requirements: As mentioned above, self-renewal of early migratory NCSCs is controlled by combinatorial Wnt and BMP signaling (Kleber et al., 2005). In contrast, later stage postmigratory NCSCs loose Wnt responsiveness and acquire responsiveness to mitogenic EGF acting upstream of the

small Rho GTPases Cdc42 and Rac1 (Fuchs et al., 2009). Accordingly, deletion of either *Cdc42* or *Rac1* in NCSCs results in size reduction of virtually all neural crest-derived structures. Thus, although endowed with similar potentials, NCSCs exhibit intrinsic properties characteristic for their spatiotemporal context. This presumably allows NCSCs to adapt to their local environment, producing appropriate numbers of specific cell types at the right time and location (Falk and Sommer, 2009).

3.1. Sciatic nerve and gut

In 1999, Morrison described the isolation of postmigratory NCSCs from rat E14.5 sciatic nerve by flow cytometry using the antibodies against $p75^{NTR}$ and P_0 , a peripheral myelin protein (Morrison et al., 1999). The fraction of $p75^{NTR+}/P_0^-$ cells showed a self-renewal potential *in vivo* as assessed by BrdU incorporation experiments and generated neurons and glia upon transplantation into chick embryos. Moreover, these cells were functionally indistinguishable from *in vitro* NCSCs isolated from explant cultures when challenged with instructive growth factors, since the addition of BMP2 and neuregulin (NRG1) resulted in generation of neurons and glial cells, respectively. *In vivo*, fetal sciatic nerve NCSCs are at least bipotent and give rise to glia and nerve fibroblasts, as revealed by genetic fate mapping in the mouse (Joseph et al., 2004). However, upon transplantation into chick embryos, NCSCs isolated from sciatic nerve failed to generate sensory neurons *in vivo*, while they generated neurons in autonomic ganglia (White et al., 2001).

The existence of cells with self-renewing potential was also demonstrated for rat E14.5 DRG, sympathetic ganglia, and – using α 4-integrin as an additional cell surface marker in combination with p75 – for the enteric nervous system (Bixby et al., 2002). Strikingly, when comparing the developmental potential of NCSCs from sciatic nerve and gut, sciatic nerve cells mainly generated glia when transplanted, while NCSCs from the gut gave preferentially rise to neurons. Moreover, sciatic nerve NCSCs failed to migrate into the gut even when transplanted into the gut wall, demonstrating intrinsic differences between fetal sciatic nerve and gut NCSCs in terms of their migratory capacity and developmental potential (Mosher et al., 2007).

Similar to gut and sciatic nerve fetal NCSCs, a $p75^{NTR}$ -positive cell fraction from adult gut is enriched for multipotent cells, but in contrast to fetal NCSCs, adult NCSCs are negative for α 4-integrin (Kruger et al., 2002). Importantly, the self-renewal degree of NCSCs decreases with age and, based on BrdU incorporation rate, adult NCSCs appear to be less mitotically active as compared to fetal NCSCs. Additionally, the developmental and differentiation potential of adult gut NCSCs differs substantially from the one of fetal NCSCs. Postnatal gut NCSCs appear to be more sensitive to gliogenic and less responsive to neurogenic cues than embryonic gut NCSCs. Consistent with the limited neuronal potential *in vitro*, adult gut NCSCs gave only rise to a small number of neurons *in vivo* when transplanted into chick embryos.

Although the mature ENS had been shown to retain stem cells, the role of these cells remained obscure until recently, when the Gershon laboratory provided evidence for enteric neurogenesis in adult mice (Liu et al., 2009). This study revealed an unexpected degree of plasticity in the ENS and showed that postnatal neurogenesis in the gut can be stimulated by serotonin (5-HT). Moreover, the 5-HT₄ receptor is required postnatally for ENS growth and maintenance. These findings raise the intriguing possibility that 5-HT₄ agonists could be used to promote enteric neuronal survival and/or neurogenesis in human subjects with ENS disorders.

3.2. DRG

The first observation that DRG contain cells with greater potential than normally observed during embryonic development came from transplantation experiments carried out in birds (Ayer-Le Lievre and Le Douarin, 1982; Schweizer et al., 1983). Later, Hagedorn and colleagues reported the isolation of multipotent progenitor cells from early (E14-E16) rat DRG that are able to generate clones containing neurons, glia, and SMA-positive cells (Hagedorn et al., 1999). However, the self-renewal capacity of these cells was not tested. Another study reported the isolation of multipotent cells that were propagated in sphere cultures for more than 6 months from E11.5 mouse DRG (Hjerling-Leffler et al., 2005). These cells originated from so-called boundary cap (BC) cells, a PNS cell type of neural crest origin (Maro et al., 2004). A couple of recent reports described that neural crest-derived precursor cells also exist in the adult DRG (Li et al., 2007; Nagoshi et al., 2008). Using explant cultures, Li et al. provided evidence that in the adult rat DRG a subpopulation of cells double-positive for nestin and p75^{NTR} displays multipotency and sphere-forming potential. However, their limited self-renewal potential might point to a restricted progenitor rather than stem cell status of these cells. To address the nature of these progenitor cells, the authors performed DRG axotomy combined with BrdU labeling and observed that all neurons were BrdU-negative, whereas most BrdU-positive cells were found surrounding neurons, suggesting an association of DRG-derived progenitors with the glial

lineage. Similar cells have also been isolated from mouse DRG at various postnatal stages taking advantage of mouse genetic approaches (Nagoshi et al., 2008). Okano and colleagues used *P0-Cre/CAG-CAT-EGFP* (herein after referred to as "*FloxedEGFP*") and *Wnt1-Cre/FloxedEGFP* transgenic mice to prospectively identify and directly isolate neural crest-derived stem/progenitor cells. EGFP-expressing cells isolated by flow cytometry showed a strong expression of the NCSC markers p75^{NTR} and Sox10 and, upon differentiation, gave rise to neurons, glia, and smooth muscle cells (Nagoshi et al., 2008). The extent of the self-renewal capacity of NCSC-like cells in the adult DRG, as well as their physiological role, remains to be addressed. It seems likely, though, that such cells might be involved in injury-induced *de novo* neurogenesis, as observed upon capsaicin-mediated destruction of neurons in rat nodose ganglia (Czaja et al., 2008).

3.3. Bone marrow

Bone marrow stromal cells (BMSCs) were shown to differentiate into osteoblasts, chondrocytes, adipocytes, and myoblasts (reviewed in (Prockop, 1997). Surprisingly, there have been a number of reports describing that BMSCs can also generate neurons and glia in vitro and even after transplantation into the central nervous system (Arnhold et al., 2006; Azizi et al., 1998; Hofstetter et al., 2002; Sanchez-Ramos et al., 2000; Woodbury et al., 2000). The identity of the cell population with the ability to generate neural cells remained unclear, and some researchers favored the idea that neurons might derive from bone marrow cells by transdifferentiation. Intriguingly, the reported differentiation potential of BMSCs is strikingly similar to the one of NCSCs. This raised the question of whether the neural potential of BMSCs could be explained by the presence of a neural crest-derived cell subpopulation in bone marrow. Indeed, while mesenchymal stem cells have been generally assumed to be of mesodermal or even endodermal orgin (Ogawa et al., 2006), a first wave of mesenchymal stem cells in the embryo actually derive from neural crest (Takashima et al., 2007). Recently, compelling evidence for the existence of NCSCs (i.e. cells with mesenchymal as well as neural potential) in bone marrow emerged from a study by Nagoshi et al. (Nagoshi et al., 2008). Utilizing Wnt1-Cre/FloxedEGFP mice for *in vivo* fate mapping, these researchers isolated neural crest-derived cells from the bone marrow that could be propagated in sphere cultures for a couple of passages. While most of these spheres comprised developmentally restricted cells producing myofibroblasts, a bit more than 3% of the isolated bone marrow cells had the capacity to generate neurons, glia, and smooth muscle cells upon differentiation. Collagenase treatment increased the number of obtainable EGFPpositive cells, suggesting a tight association of neural crest-derived cells with the bone marrow surface. Thus, the bone marrow appears to contain several distinct stem cell types of different developmental origins. Although their frequency drastically decreases with age, multipotent NCSCs in the adult bone marrow could provide an attractive source for future cell replacement therapies of the nervous system, given that bone marrow can easily be harvested from patients.

3.4. Cornea

During development, neural crest cells migrate to the developing eye and give rise to a large part of the anterior eye segment as shown by transplantation experiments in birds and by *in vivo* fate mapping in transgenic mice (Gage et al., 2005; Ittner et al., 2005; Johnston et al., 1979). Yoshida and colleagues reported that neural crest-derived cells isolated from adult mouse cornea express the neural crest markers Twist, Snail, Slug and Sox9 and have the potential to differentiate into neurons, adipocytes, and chondrocytes (Yoshida et al., 2006). In contrast, Brandl et al. were able to establish a neural crest-derived cell line with adipogenic, osteogenic, chondrogenic, and neuronal potential only from neonatal, but not adult mouse cornea (Brandl et al., 2009). Possibly, the discrepancy between the two studies could be due to differential contribution of anterior eye structures to the cell preparations analyzed. Indeed, neural crest cells generate a variety of very distinct eye structures, including corneal stromal keratocytes, corneal endothelium, and the ciliary body. Therefore, it will be important to determine the exact stem cell niche in order to better characterize nature and role of putative NCSCs in the anterior eye.

3.5. Heart

In the embryo, cardiac neural crest cells participate in the aorticopulmonary septation, and the ablation of cardiac neural crest results in cardiac outflow defects (Kirby et al., 1983). Intriguingly, several reports have described the isolation of neural crest-like cells from neonatal and adult heart (El-Helou et al., 2008; Tomita et al., 2005). These cells express the neural stem cell markers nestin and musashi-1, have sphere-forming potential and are located among cardiac myocytes throughout the ventricle and aorta of the rat heart. Lineage tracing experiments using *Wn1-Cre/Z/EG* and *PO-Cre/FloxedEGFP* mice demonstrated that nestin-positive cells express EGFP and therefore are of neural crest origin (El-Helou et al., 2008; Tomita et al., 2005). Upon *in vitro* differentiation cardiosphere-derived cells gave rise to neurons, glial, and smooth muscle cells and when transplanted into chicken embryos migrated to the cardiac outflow

tract as well as to DRG, sympathetic ganglia, and spinal nerves (Tomita et al., 2005). Interestingly, infarct regions of rat and human hearts also contain nestin-expressing cells with sphere-forming activity, and the transplantation of fluorescently labeled nestin-positive cells into infarct regions resulted in their contribution to reparative fibrosis in the injured area (El-Helou et al., 2008).

3.6. Carotid body

The carotid body (CB) is an oxygen-sensing organ of the sympathoadrenal lineage that was reported to contain cells of neural crest origin (Pearse et al., 1973). Pardal and colleagues described that under low-oxygen conditions, a stem cell population of the CB proliferates and gives rise to new dopaminergic neurons *in vivo* and *in vitro* (Pardal et al., 2007). Strikingly, cell fate mapping experiments using a *Wnt1-Cre* reporter line demonstrated that the CB stem cells are neural crest-derived glia-like cells with sphere-forming capacity and the potential to produce TH-positive neurons and smooth muscle cells *in vitro*. Upon activation *in vivo*, these stem cells seem to downregulate the glial marker GFAP to become nestin-positive, proliferative intermediate progenitors contributing to *de novo* neurogenesis. The presence of GFAP-positive stem cells in a germinal niche is reminiscent of neural stem cells in the adult CNS subventricular zone (SVZ). Unlike the SVZ, however, the CB germinal zone is apparently not permanently active. Rather, on return to normoxia, proliferation and differentiation of intermediate progenitors cease, followed by re-acquisition of a quiescent GFAP-positive stem cell phenotype. These results are highly relevant, because they point to a physiological role of NCSCs in the adult organism. In addition, because of the dopaminergic nature of CB-derived neurons, CB stem cells could potentially be applied in future cell replacement therapies in Parkinson's disease.

3.7. Dental pulp and periodontal ligament

Dental pulp and periodontal ligament are tissues originating from cranial neural crest. Several groups have reported the isolation of a cell population from postnatal dental pulp tissue that exhibited clonogenic capacity and were therefore named dental pulp stem cells (DPSCs) (Coura et al., 2008; Gronthos et al., 2002; Gronthos et al., 2000; Stevens et al., 2008; Iohara et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2007b; Yang et al., 2007a). *In vivo*, when transplanted into immunocompromised mice, DPSCs generated dentin-like structures (Gronthos et al., 2002; Gronthos et al., 2000) and when injected into the avian embryo DPSCs migrated into facial structures and gave rise to neurons (Arthur et al., 2008). *In vitro* DPSCs generated adipocytes and differentiated into functionally active neurons, as assessed by electrophysiological analysis (Arthur et al., 2008; Gronthos et al., 2002). Moreover, Stevens and colleagues demonstrated that human DPSCs have the ability to differentiate into chondrocytes and melanocytes *in vitro* (Stevens

Source	Expression of markers	<i>In vivo</i> fate mapping	Age	Culture method	self-renewal/ passage number <i>In vitro</i>	neurons	glia	SMA cells	melano- cytes	chondro- cytes	osteo- blasts	adipo- cytes	Reference
Sciatic nerve	$p75^+\alpha 4^+P_o^-$	no	rat E14.5–E17.5	adherent, clonal density	2	+	+	+					(Morrison et al., 1999)
Gut	p75 ⁺ α4 ⁺ p75 ⁺ (adult)	no	rat E14.5, adult	adherent, clonal density	2	+	+	+					(Bixby et al., 2002 Kruger et al., 2002)
DRG	p75 ⁺ Sox10 ⁺	Wnt1–Cre P0–Cre EGFP	rat E14.5, adult	adherent, clonal density, spheres	2	+	+	+					(Hagedorn et al., 1999 Bixby et al., 2002 Nagoshi et al., 2008)
Boundary cap cells	p75 ⁺ nestin ⁺ Ret ⁺ Brn3a ⁺ Krox20 ⁺	Krox20–Cre R26F	E11.5	spheres	> 6 months	+	+	+					(Maro et al., 2004 Hjerling et al., 2005)
Bone marrow	p75 ⁺ Sox10 ⁺ Slug ⁺ Snail ⁺	Wnt1–Cre P0-Cre EGFP	adult	spheres	2	+	+	+					(Nagoshi et al., 2008)
Cornea	Sca1 ⁺ CD34 ⁺ CD45–C-kit ⁻	Wnt1–Cre P0–Cre EGFP	adult	spheres	18	+	+	+		+		+	(Yoshida et al., 2006)
Heart	nestin ⁺ Musashi ⁺	P0-Cre EGFP	adult	spheres		+	+	+					(Tomita et al., 2005)
Carotid body	GFAP ⁺	Wnt1-Cre R26R	adult	spheres	2	+		+					(Pardal et al., 2007)

Table 1. Postmigratory neural crest derived stem cells

stembook.org

et al., 2008). In addition to the sphere-forming capacity, DPSCs appeared to be label retaining cells (Stevens et al., 2008). Moreover, Iohara and colleagues reported the isolation of a multipotent and self-renewing population of cells from porcine dental pulp that could be differentiated into odontoblasts upon addition of BMP2 (Iohara et al., 2006). Like dental pulp, periodontal ligament tissue derives from the neural crest and also appeares to contain cells with NCSC properties at postnatal stages (Coura et al., 2008). *In vitro*, these cells expressed markers of neural crest cells such as HNK-1 and p75^{NTR}, and were able to generate adipocytes, osteoblasts, and myofibroblasts.

4. NCSCs and other cells with neural potential in the skin

The discovery of multipotent stem cells in the skin was perhaps one of the most intriguing and therapeutically significant findings of the last few years in the field of adult NCSCs. The skin is beyond any doubt the most accessible tissue of the body for autologous cell replacement therapies and regenerative medicine. Several laboratories have independently described the isolation of multipotent cells with stem cell properties that have the potential to generate neurons, glia, myofibroblasts, chondrocytes, adipocytes, and melanocytes from human, pig, and rodent skin (Belicchi et al., 2004; Dyce et al., 2004; Fernandes et al., 2004; Sieber-Blum et al., 2004; Toma et al., 2001; Wong et al., 2006; Amoh et al., 2005; Joannides et al., 2004; Shih et al., 2005; Sieber-Blum et al., 2004; Toma et al., 2005). For instance, multipotent skin-derived cells have been enriched by means of their sphere-forming capacity (Toma et al., 2001) or based on markers found on hematopoietic stem cells (Belicchi et al., 2004), or have been isolated from transgenic animals expressing GFP from promoter elements of nestin (Amoh et al., 2005). Nestin is expressed in neural progenitor cells, but in the skin is also found in postmitotic non-neural structures of the hair follicle such as the outer root sheath (Li et al., 2003). Although revealing cells with an unexpected potential in the skin, these studies did not address the nature and origin of the multipotent cells analyzed. Such an analysis is important, though, as fate and *in vivo* potential of stem cells are likely dependent on their origin and exact localization. In particular, the skin contains a great stem cell repertoire, including epidermal stem cells, melanocyte stem cells, and mesenchymal stem cells. Moreover, mesenchymal components of facial and trunk skin are of distinct developmental origins, derived from neural crest and the mesoderm, respectively. The field was substantially boosted, therefore, when genetic tools in the mouse were introduced to trace multipotent cells in the skin and to define their niches *in vivo*. These studies demonstrated multiple origins of multipotent skin cells. In the facial skin, they include the hair follicle bulge, the dermal papilla, and other neural crest-derived mesenchymal structures (Fernandes et al., 2004; Sieber-Blum et al., 2004; Wong et al., 2006). In the trunk skin, they comprise mesoderm-derived dermal papilla (Biernaskie et al., 2009) as well as glial and melanocytic components in the hair follicle bulge (Wong et al., 2006). Below we discuss the findings by several laboratories and summarize the differences and similarities between recently described populations of multipotent stem cells in the skin.

4.1. Multiple origins of NCSCs in the facial skin

In 2001, Miller and colleagues reported the isolation of self-renewing, multipotent cells from the skin of rodents and humans and named these stem cells skin-derived precursor (SKP) cells (Toma et al., 2001). Initially, the nature of SKPs was unclear. However, their differentiation potential suggested a neural crest origin, since SKPs could generate neurons, glia, smooth muscle cells, and adipocytes. In a follow-up publication, the same research group illustrated that SKPs display properties similar to embryonic NCSCs (Fernandes et al., 2004). In particular, SKPs were shown to express neural crest markers, such as Slug, Snail, Twist, Pax3, and Sox9. The developmental potential of SKPs was tested upon transplantation into chick embryo. Interestingly, when EYFP-labeled SKPs were injected into the neural crest migratory stream, some SKPs migrated to DRG, peripheral nerves and, importantly, the dermal layer of the skin. Taking advantage of *Wnt1-Cre/R26R* mice to trace the neural crest lineage, Fernandes et al. demonstrated that almost all whisker papilla cells, as well as many dermal cells were β -galactosidase positive, indicating that hair follicle papilla as well as SKPs are of neural crest origin and that the hair follicle papilla represents the endogenous niche for SKPs in facial skin.

Using a different culture condition, the group of Sieber-Blum described the presence of multipotent cells in the adult hair follicle called epidermal neural crest cells (EPI-NCSCs) (Sieber-Blum et al., 2004). Unlike SKPs, EPI-NCSCs are localized to the bulge region of whisker follicles, as demonstrated by microdissection (Sieber-Blum et al., 2004). Similar to the studies by Miller and co-workers, *Wnt1-Cre/R26R* mice were used for lineage tracing of neural crest cells in whisker follicles. Interestingly, Sieber-Blum observed β -galactosidase-positive streams of cells within the hair follicle, indicative for neural crest-derived cells migrating from the bulge region to the hair matrix. Using an elegant bulge explant culture system, numerous β -galactosidase-positive cells were shown to disperse from the bulge of the whisker follicle and to express Sox10, comparable to embryonic NCSCs in neural tube explant

cultures. When subjected to an *in vitro* clonal analysis, EPI-NCSCs gave rise to neurons, glia, smooth muscle cells, and melanocytes. Moreover, when differentiated in the presence of NRG1. EPI-NCSCs generated Schwann cell progenitors and neurons. However, in contrast to embryonic NCSCs, addition of BMP-2 to clonal cultures of EPI-NCSCs resulted in the generation of adipocytes.

Thus, multipotent cells of neural crest origin can be traced back to distinct structures in the facial skin (see Table 2; Figure 3). As an extension of these results, we have found that apart from the bulge and the dermal papilla, the capsula and the dermal sheath of the whisker follicle of *Wnt1-Cre/R26R* mice also contain β -galactosidase positive cells that display sphere-forming capacity upon microdissection (Wong et al., 2006). Similarly, the ringwulst of rat whisker follicles (too small to be dissected from mouse follicles) harbors sphere-forming cells. It remains to be shown whether the various facial skin structures from which NCSC-like cells have been isolated indeed contain actual stem cell niches, fulfilling hitherto unknown physiological functions, or whether neural crest-derivatives can acquire stem cell features in culture by de-differentiation.

4.2. NCSCs and other multipotent stem cells in the trunk skin

Similar to facial skin, skin from the trunk has also been reported to contain spherogenic cells exhibiting both neural and non-neural potentials (Toma et al., 2001; Wong et al., 2006). In the pioneering study by the Miller group (Toma et al., 2001), SKPs from juvenile and adult mouse trunk skin were shown to self-renew extensively in culture and, upon differentiation, to generate cell types as diverse as neurons, glia, smooth muscle, and adipocytes. Strikingly, SKPs were reported to be negative for the NCSC marker p75^{NTR}, while skin-derived spheres described by Wong and colleagues express both p75^{NTR} and Sox10 to a high extend. In the latter study, genetic lineage tracing in the mouse confirmed that a large fraction of skin-derived spheres are of neural crest origin, in agreement with their p75^{NTR}/Sox10 expression (Wong et al., 2006). Such spheres can be extensively passaged and subsequently differentiated into various neural crest derivatives at high and clonal cell density, revealing NCSC properties of cells present in the adult skin.

The combined data (Toma et al., 2001; Wong et al., 2006) are consistent with the idea that the trunk skin harbors different types of spherogenic cells, which might be preferentially selected or enriched for depending on the protocol used. This raises the question of the nature and origins of multipotent stem cells found in the trunk skin. Unlike in the head, the mesenchyme in the trunk is not derived from the neural crest. Consistent with this, β -galactosidase expression in back skin of two distinct reporter lines for neural crest lineages, *Wnt1-Cre /R26R* and *Ht-PA-Cre/R26R* mice, was only observed in nerves, in the hair follicle bulge region containing nerve endings and melanocyte stem cells, and in the bulb of hair follicles where mature melanocytes are located (Wong et al., 2006). Furthermore, some β -galactosidase-positive cells in the bulge region of the back skin of *Wnt1-Cre/R26R* and *Ht-PA-Cre/R26R* mice co-express the NCSC markers p75^{NTR} and Sox10 *in vivo*. In contrast, other follicular structures that in the face are of neural crest origin and spherogenic –as in particular the dermal papilla– do not comprise β -galactosidase-expressing cells and lack Sox10 expression in the trunk *in vivo* (Wong et al., 2006). Thus, by definition, NCSC niches in the trunk must be confined to nerves and/or locations containing melanocytic cells (see Figure 3).

4.2.1. Melanocyte stem cells and NCSCs of the melanocytic and glial lineage

During development, melanocytes emerge from a subpopulation of neural crest cells and migrate along a dorsolateral pathway to colonize their final target – skin. Around embryonic day thirteen, melanoblasts populate the skin epidermis and settle down in the hair follicles. In the skin, melanocyte survival is strongly dependent on the cycling nature of the hair follicle. Each hair follicle undergoes degeneration/regeneration cycles composed of anagen (growth phase), followed by catagen (regression) and telogen (rest phase), and with every cycle new melanocytes localize to the bulb of the hair follicle. The group of Nishikawa was the first to report that continuous melanocyte production is dependent on the activity of self-renewing cells dubbed melanocyte stem cells (Nishimura et al., 2002). MSCs have been extensively studied and are the focus of a separate StemBook chapter (Osawa, 2009).

It is unclear whether melanocyte stem cells represent actual NCSCs, as their full developmental potential has not yet been addressed *in vitro* or *in vivo*. However, elegant experiments established that melanocyte stem cells localize to the bulge region of the hair follicle and can be activated to self-renew and to generate melanocytes *in vivo* (Nishimura et al., 2002). In this study, the authors used a genetic mouse model that allowed labeling of the melanocyte lineage by the expression of β -galactosidase under the control of the Dct promoter (Dct codes for the enzyme dopachrome tautomerase, also referred to as Trp2). β -galactosidase-positive bulge cells were described as small, oval shaped and lacking melanin pigment, suggestive for their undifferentiated status. Moreover, β -galactosidase-positive cells in this





In the trunk skin (right panel), NCSCs are found both in the bulge containing MSCs and associated with nerve endings. Melanoblasts (Mb) and melanocytes (M) are of neural crest origin as well. Note that dermal papilla (DP) does not derive from the neural crest in the trunk skin. SKPs (shown in green) reside in the DP and can be isolated by means of their GFP expression in *Sox2-GFP* mice.

mouse model appear to be label-retaining cells since even after 70 days of *in vivo* BrdU labeling, their nuclei still retained the label. To functionally assess the capacity of melanocyte stem cells to generate melanocytes, a hair reconstitution assay with whisker hair follicles was performed. When whisker hair follicles were dissected into three segments (upper permanent portion, lower permanent portion, and the bulb) and implanted into the skin of albino neonatal mice, only the lower permanent portion (the bulge) gave rise to pigmented hairs. Taken together, these data suggest that melanocyte stem cells in the bulge region of the hair follicle are immature, slow-cycling, self-renewing cells that can generate new melanocytes. Accordingly, several studies have provided compelling evidence that defects in melanocyte stem cells maintenance lead to hair graying (Moriyama et al., 2006; Nishimura et al., 2005; Schouwey et al., 2007).

Intriguingly, though, while melanocyte stem cells express markers of early melanoblasts, such as Dct and Pax3, they have been reported to display no or only low levels of Sox10 (Osawa et al., 2005). This is surprising, as Sox10 is present in at least some Dct-expressing bulge cells (Wong et al., 2006) and also marks committed melanoblasts in or on the way to the bulb. Possibly, Sox10 is transiently downregulated when cells acquire a quiescent state, although this remains to be shown. Since Sox10 regulates multipotency in NCSCs (Kim et al., 2003; Paratore et al., 2002), the data also suggest that melanocyte stem cells lack multipotency. Therefore, one could hypothesize that melanocyte stem cells represent unifated progeny of Sox10-positive NCSCs in the bulge. This does not exclude the possibility that melanocyte stem cells could re-acquire multipotency upon isolation given that a) cells from the melanocyte

lineage in the adult skin display sphere-forming capacity, as shown by prospective identification and direct isolation of EYFP-positive cells from *Dct-Cre/R26R-EYFP* mice (Wong et al., 2006); and b) even when pigmented, melanocytes show an unexpected developmental plasticity and are able to de-differentiate, to self-renew, and to efficiently produce other neural crest lineages such as glia (Dupin et al., 2000).

As in the carotid body, glia-like cells might represent an alternative source for NCSCs in the adult trunk skin. To elucidate whether sphere-forming potential and $p75^{NTR}/Sox10$ expression are associated with the glial lineage from the skin, we used *desert hedgehog* (*Dhh*)-*Cre* mice that express Cre recombinase in the peripheral glial lineage (Jaegle et al., 2003). Analysis of β -galactosidase expression in *Dhh-Cre/R26R* mice revealed that β -galactosidase-positive cells in the bulge co-express $p75^{NTR}$ and Sox10, as seen before in *Wnt1-Cre/R26R*, *Ht-PA-Cre/R26R*, and *Dct-Cre/R26R* mice. In contrast, pigmented melanocytes in the bulb were β -galactosidase negative, indicating that cells labeled in *Dhh-Cre/R26R* mice are not related to the melanocyte lineage. Moreover, direct isolation of EYFP-positive cells from *Dhh-Cre/R26R-EYFP* mice resulted in drastic enrichment of sphere-forming cells. Intriguingly, in agreement with previous publications, we failed to derive cells with sphere-forming features from sciatic nerves, demonstrating that only nerves or nerve endings in the skin, but not peripheral nerves in general contain cells with stem cell properties.

4.2.2. SKPs in the trunk skin: a dermal papilla stem cell originating from the mesoderm

Because the (neural crest-derived) dermal papilla of whisker follicles was identified as a niche for SKPs from facial skin (Fernandes et al., 2004), it was uncertain until recently whether trunk SKPs are also associated with (mesoderm-derived) dermal papilla or whether they actually represent NCSCs originating from other structures than the dermal papilla. A first hint that SKPs do not correspond to *bona fide* NCSCs was provided by an extensive transcriptome analysis demonstrating that neither facial nor back skin dermal papilla exhibit a NCSC molecular signature characteristic for both embryonic and EPI-NCSCs (Hu et al., 2006). It was the availability of transgenic mice expressing GFP in the dermal papilla that allowed Miller and colleagues to connect SKPs of the trunk skin with dermal papilla (Biernaskie et al., 2009). At postnatal stages and in adulthood, *Sox2-GFP* is expressed in the dermal papilla of anagen follicles. FACS-isolated cells can regulate hair follicle morphogenesis and localize to reconstituted dermal papilla, dermal sheath, and dermis, thus exhibiting features of dermal stem cells. In addition, however, Sox2-positive dermal papilla cells are spherogenic and behave like SKPs, in that they can be passaged extensively and, upon culturing, give rise to neural and non-neural cell types *in vitro*. Moreover, cultured dermal papilla cells are able to a certain extent to localize to nerves and DRG after transplantation in the neural crest migratory stream of chicken embryos, as has been shown

							Multipotent (in vitro)							
Type of stem cells	Expression of markers	<i>In vivo</i> fate mapping	Origin	Age	Culture method	self-renewal/ passage number <i>In vitro</i>	neurons	glia	SMA cells	melano- cytes	chondro- cytes	osteo- blasts	adipo- cytes	Reference
Facial NCSC)s													
NCSCs	p75+ Sox10+	Wnt1-Cre R26R	NC	adult	spheres	> 1 year								(Wong et al., 2006)
SKPs	Slug ⁺ Snail ⁺ nestin ⁺ Sox9 ⁺ p75 ⁻	Wnt1-Cre R26R Sox2-GFP	NC	juvenile, adult	spheres	s > 1 year	+		+					(Fernandes et al., 2004 Lavoie et al., 2008 Biernaskie et al., 2009)
Epi- NCSCs	nestin ⁺ Sox10 ⁺	Wnt1-Cre R26R	NC	adult	bulge explants	2	+	+	+	+	+			(Sieber-Blum et al. 2004)
Trunk stem cells														
NCSCs	p75 ⁺ Sox10 ⁺	R26R Wnt1-Cre; R26R Dhh-Cre; R26R Dct-Cre	NC	adult	spheres	> 1 year	+	+	+	+	+		+	(Wong et al., 2006)
SKPs	Sox2+	Sox2-GFP	mesoderm	adult	spheres	;	+	+	+		+		+	(Biernaskie et al., 2009)

Table 2. Multipotent stem cells in the skin

stembook.org

before for SKPs. Finally, SKPs and *Sox2-GFP* cells from the dermal papilla share a similar global gene expression pattern, further confirming the dermal papilla nature of SKPs. Consistent with the idea that SKPs are of dermal origin, human SKPs have been isolated from foreskin lacking hair follicles (Toma et al., 2005). Thus, although not of neural crest origin in the trunk, SKPs appear to exhibit or can acquire features of NCSCs, being able to produce neural cell types normally not derived from dermal cells.

5. Conclusive remarks and perspective

The past years have seen a growing number of reports on multipotent NCSCs from different stages and locations. These findings were often as unexpected as exciting, such as the identification of NCSCs in the bone marrow (Nagoshi et al., 2008; Takashima et al., 2007), shedding new light on the debate of whether or not "mesenchymal stem cells" exhibit neural potential. In addition, SKPs with a completely different developmental history than NCSCs appear to display striking similarities to NCSCs with respect to their developmental potential (Biernaskie et al., 2009). Whether these similarities reflect intrinsic properties of the cells *in situ* or whether they are acquired in culture remains to be shown. In any case, the recent discoveries raise the question of how multipotent cells with distinct origins evolve to share potentials. Possibly, dynamic epigenetic modifications might allow cells to adopt a comparable stem cell state by developmental reprogramming.

The availability of adult stem cells with a broad potential and present in easily accessible tissues such as bone marrow and skin makes these cells attractive candidates for future therapeutic applications. Indeed, EPI-NCSCs survived, integrated, differentiated into neuronal and glial cells, and associated with host neurites in the lesioned spinal cord (Sieber-Blum et al., 2006). Importantly, SKPs have the capacity to promote remyelination in a model of spinal cord injury (Biernaskie et al., 2007) and to generate Schwann cells that myelinate axons upon transplantation into the injured peripheral nerves of mutant mice (McKenzie et al., 2006). Additionally, SKPs can serve as source of mesenchymal cell types, such as osteocytes and chondrocytes that functionally integrate into bone tissue *in vivo* (Lavoie et al., 2009).

However, although adult stem cells can share properties, their fate *in vivo* and their developmental and therapeutic potential are presumably influenced by intrinsic characteristics imposed by origin and spatiotemporal cues. Indeed, using conditional genetic approaches in animal model systems, combined with various cell biological assays, we and others have previously demonstrated that fate and growth of embryonic and fetal NCSCs are regulated by distinct signaling networks acting in an area- and stage-specific manner (Falk and Sommer, 2009). It is thus timely and necessary to apply such technologies to adult NCSCs, in order to understand the mechanisms controlling adult NCSC populations *in vivo*. Such approaches will also help to gain insights into the physiological roles of endogenous adult NCSCs, which up to date remain mostly elusive. It is conceivable, though, that adult NCSCs play a role in tissue homeostasis and regeneration, similar to other stem cell types. Moreover, aberrant regulation of adult NCSCs might be implicated in the formation of tumors with a neural crest origin, such as melanoma. To tackle these issues seems to us one of the most urgent tasks of current day NCSC research.

6. Acknowledgments

Research in the authors laboratory is supported by the Swiss National Science Foundation, the National Research Program NRP63, the National Center of Competence in Research "Neural Plasticity and Repair", the Vontobel Foundation, the Swiss Cancer League, UBS Wealth Management, and the University of Zurich.

7. References

Amoh, Y., Li, L., Katsuoka, K., Penman, S., and Hoffman, R.M. (2005). Multipotent nestin-positive, keratin-negative hair-follicle bulge stem cells can form neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *102*, 5530–5534.

Arnhold, S., Klein, H., Klinz, F.J., Absenger, Y., Schmidt, A., Schinkothe, T., Brixius, K., Kozlowski, J., Desai, B., and Bloch, W., et al. (2006). Human bone marrow stroma cells display certain neural characteristics and integrate in the subventricular compartment after injection into the liquor system. Eur J Cell Biol *85*, 551–565.

Arthur, A., Rychkov, G., Shi, S., Koblar, S.A., and Gronthos, S. (2008). Adult human dental pulp stem cells differentiate toward functionally active neurons under appropriate environmental cues. Stem Cells *26*, 1787–1795.

Ayer-Le Lievre, C.S., and Le Douarin, N.M. (1982). The early development of cranial sensory ganglia and the potentialities of their component cells studied in quail-chick chimeras. Dev Biol 94, 291–310.

Azizi, S.A., Stokes, D., Augelli, B.J., DiGirolamo, C., and Prockop, D.J. (1998). Engraftment and migration of human bone marrow stromal cells implanted in the brains of albino rats–similarities to astrocyte grafts. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *95*, 3908–3913.

Baroffio, A., Dupin, E., and Le Douarin, N.M. (1991). Common precursors for neural and mesectodermal derivatives in the cephalic neural crest. Development *112*, 301–305.

Belicchi, M., Pisati, F., Lopa, R., Porretti, L., Fortunato, F., Sironi, M., Scalamogna, M., Parati, E.A., Bresolin, N., and Torrente, Y. (2004). Human skin-derived stem cells migrate throughout forebrain and differentiate into astrocytes after injection into adult mouse brain. J Neurosci Res 77, 475–486.

Biernaskie, J., Paris, M., Morozova, O., Fagan, B.M., Marra, M., Pevny, L., and Miller, F.D. (2009). SKPs derive from hair follicle precursors and exhibit properties of adult dermal stem cells. Cell Stem Cell 5, 610–623.

Biernaskie, J., Sparling, J.S., Liu, J., Shannon, C.P., Plemel, J.R., Xie, Y., Miller, F.D., and Tetzlaff, W. (2007). Skin-derived precursors generate myelinating Schwann cells that promote remyelination and functional recovery after contusion spinal cord injury. J Neurosci 27, 9545–9559.

Billon, N., Iannarelli, P., Monteiro, M.C., Glavieux-Pardanaud, C., Richardson, W.D., Kessaris, N., Dani, C., and Dupin, E. (2007). The generation of adipocytes by the neural crest. Development *134*, 2283–2292.

Bixby, S., Kruger, G.M., Mosher, J.T., Joseph, N.M., and Morrison, S.J. (2002). Cell-intrinsic differences between stem cells from different regions of the peripheral nervous system regulate the generation of neural diversity. Neuron *35*, 643–656.

Brandl, C., Florian, C., Driemel, O., Weber, B.H., and Morsczeck, C. (2009). Identification of neural crest-derived stem cell-like cells from the corneal limbus of juvenile mice. Exp Eye Res.

Britsch, S., Goerich, D.E., Riethmacher, D., Peirano, R.I., Rossner, M., Nave, K.A., Birchmeier, C., and Wegner, M. (2001). The transcription factor Sox10 is a key regulator of peripheral glial development. Genes Dev *15*, 66–78.

Bronner-Fraser, M., and Fraser, S. (1989). Developmental potential of avian trunk neural crest cells in situ. Neuron *3*, 755–766.

Buchmann-Moller, S., Miescher, I., John, N., Krishnan, J., Deng, C.X., and Sommer, L. (2009). Multiple lineage-specific roles of Smad4 during neural crest development. Dev Biol.

Calloni, G.W., Glavieux-Pardanaud, C., Le Douarin, N.M., and Dupin, E. (2007). Sonic Hedgehog promotes the development of multipotent neural crest progenitors endowed with both mesenchymal and neural potentials. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *104*, 19879–19884.

Calloni, G.W., Le Douarin, N.M., and Dupin, E. (2009). High frequency of cephalic neural crest cells shows coexistence of neurogenic, melanogenic, and osteogenic differentiation capacities. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *106*, 8947–8952.

Coura, G.S., Garcez, R.C., de Aguiar, C.B., Alvarez-Silva, M., Magini, R.S., and Trentin, A.G. (2008). Human periodontal ligament: a niche of neural crest stem cells. J Periodontal Res 43, 531–536.

Czaja, K., Burns, G.A., and Ritter, R.C. (2008). Capsaicin-induced neuronal death and proliferation of the primary sensory neurons located in the nodose ganglia of adult rats. Neuroscience *154*, 621–630.

Delfino-Machin, M., Chipperfield, T.R., Rodrigues, F.S., and Kelsh, R.N. (2007). The proliferating field of neural crest stem cells. Dev Dyn 236, 3242–3254.

Dorsky, R.I., Moon, R.T., and Raible, D.W. (1998). Control of neural crest cell fate by the Wnt signalling pathway. Nature *396*, 370–373.

Dottori, M., Gross, M.K., Labosky, P., and Goulding, M. (2001). The winged-helix transcription factor Foxd3 suppresses interneuron differentiation and promotes neural crest cell fate. Development *128*, 4127–4138.

Dunn, K.J., Williams, B.O., Li, Y., and Pavan, W.J. (2000). Neural crest-directed gene transfer demonstrates Wnt1 role in melanocyte expansion and differentiation during mouse development. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97, 10050–10055.

Dupin, E., Glavieux, C., Vaigot, P., and Le Douarin, N.M. (2000). Endothelin 3 induces the reversion of melanocytes to glia through a neural crest-derived glial-melanocytic progenitor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *97*, 7882–7887.

Dyce, P.W., Zhu, H., Craig, J., and Li, J. (2004). Stem cells with multilineage potential derived from porcine skin. Biochem Biophys Res Commun *316*, 651–658.

El-Helou, V., Beguin, P.C., Assimakopoulos, J., Clement, R., Gosselin, H., Brugada, R., Aumont, A., Biernaskie, J., Villeneuve, L., and Leung, T.K., et al. (2008). The rat heart contains a neural stem cell population; role in sympathetic sprouting and angiogenesis. J Mol Cell Cardiol *45*, 694–702.

Falk, S., and Sommer, L. (2009). Stage- and area-specific control of stem cells in the developing nervous system. Curr Opin Genet Dev 19, 454–460.

Fernandes, K.J., McKenzie, I.A., Mill, P., Smith, K.M., Akhavan, M., Barnabe-Heider, F., Biernaskie, J., Junek, A., Kobayashi, N.R., and Toma, J.G., et al. (2004). A dermal niche for multipotent adult skin-derived precursor cells. Nat Cell Biol *6*, 1082–1093.

Frank, E., and Sanes, J.R. (1991). Lineage of neurons and glia in chick dorsal root ganglia: analysis in vivo with a recombinant retrovirus. Development *111*, 895–908.

Fuchs, S., Herzog, D., Sumara, G., Buchmann-Moller, S., Civenni, G., Wu, X., Chrostek-Grashoff, A., Suter, U., Ricci, R., and Relvas, J.B., et al. (2009). Stage-specific control of neural crest stem cell proliferation by the small rho GTPases Cdc42 and Rac1. Cell Stem Cell *4*, 236–247.

Gage, P.J., Rhoades, W., Prucka, S.K., and Hjalt, T. (2005). Fate maps of neural crest and mesoderm in the mammalian eye. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci *46*, 4200–4208.

Graham, A., Koentges, G., and Lumsden, A. (1996). Neural Crest Apoptosis and the establishment of craniofacial pattern: an honorable death. Mol Cell Neurosci 8, 76–83.

Gronthos, S., Brahim, J., Li, W., Fisher, L.W., Cherman, N., Boyde, A., DenBesten, P., Robey, P.G., and Shi, S. (2002). Stem cell properties of human dental pulp stem cells. J Dent Res *81*, 531–535.

Gronthos, S., Mankani, M., Brahim, J., Robey, P.G., and Shi, S. (2000). Postnatal human dental pulp stem cells (DPSCs) in vitro and in vivo. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *97*, 13625–13630.

Hagedorn, L., Suter, U., and Sommer, L. (1999). P0 and PMP22 mark a multipotent neural crest-derived cell type that displays community effects in response to TGF-beta family factors. Development *126*, 3781–3794.

Hari, L., Brault, V., Kleber, M., Lee, H.Y., Ille, F., Leimeroth, R., Paratore, C., Suter, U., Kemler, R., and Sommer, L. (2002). Lineage-specific requirements of beta-catenin in neural crest development. J Cell Biol 159, 867–880.

Herbarth, B., Pingault, V., Bondurand, N., Kuhlbrodt, K., Hermans-Borgmeyer, I., Puliti, A., Lemort, N., Goossens, M., and Wegner, M. (1998). Mutation of the Sry-related Sox10 gene in Dominant megacolon, a mouse model for human Hirschsprung disease. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *95*, 5161–5165.

Hjerling-Leffler, J., Marmigere, F., Heglind, M., Cederberg, A., Koltzenburg, M., Enerback, S., and Ernfors, P. (2005). The boundary cap: a source of neural crest stem cells that generate multiple sensory neuron subtypes. Development *132*, 2623–2632.

Hofstetter, C.P., Schwarz, E.J., Hess, D., Widenfalk, J., El Manira, A., Prockop, D.J., and Olson, L. (2002). Marrow stromal cells form guiding strands in the injured spinal cord and promote recovery. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99, 2199–2204.

Hotta, R., Pepdjonovic, L., Anderson, R.B., Zhang, D., Bergner, A.J., Leung, J., Pebay, A., Young, H.M., Newgreen, D.F., and Dottori, M. (2009). Small-molecule induction of neural crest-like cells derived from human neural progenitors. Stem Cells *27*, 2896–2905.

Hu, Y.F., Zhang, Z.J., and Sieber-Blum, M. (2006). An epidermal neural crest stem cell (EPI-NCSC) molecular signature. Stem Cells 24, 2692–2702.

Iohara, K., Zheng, L., Ito, M., Tomokiyo, A., Matsushita, K., and Nakashima, M. (2006). Side population cells isolated from porcine dental pulp tissue with self-renewal and multipotency for dentinogenesis, chondrogenesis, adipogenesis, and neurogenesis. Stem Cells 24, 2493–2503.

Ito, Y., Yeo, J.Y., Chytil, A., Han, J., Bringas, P., Jr, Nakajima, A., Shuler, C.F., Moses, H.L., and Chai, Y. (2003). Conditional inactivation of Tgfbr2 in cranial neural crest causes cleft palate and calvaria defects. Development *130*, 5269–5280.

Ittner, L.M., Wurdak, H., Schwerdtfeger, K., Kunz, T., Ille, F., Leveen, P., Hjalt, T.A., Suter, U., Karlsson, S., and Hafezi, F., et al. (2005). Compound developmental eye disorders following inactivation of TGFbeta signaling in neural-crest stem cells. J Biol *4*, 11.

Jaegle, M., Ghazvini, M., Mandemakers, W., Piirsoo, M., Driegen, S., Levavasseur, F., Raghoenath, S., Grosveld, F., and Meijer, D. (2003). The POU proteins Brn-2 and Oct-6 share important functions in Schwann cell development. Genes Dev *17*, 1380–1391.

Jiang, X., Gwye, Y., McKeown, S.J., Bronner-Fraser, M., Lutzko, C., and Lawlor, E.R. (2009). Isolation and characterization of neural crest stem cells derived from in vitro-differentiated human embryonic stem cells. Stem Cells Dev *18*, 1059–1070.

Joannides, A., Gaughwin, P., Schwiening, C., Majed, H., Sterling, J., Compston, A., and Chandran, S. (2004). Efficient generation of neural precursors from adult human skin: astrocytes promote neurogenesis from skin-derived stem cells. Lancet *364*, 172–178.

Johnston, M.C., Noden, D.M., Hazelton, R.D., Coulombre, J.L., and Coulombre, A.J. (1979). Origins of avian ocular and periocular tissues. Exp Eye Res 29, 27–43.

Joseph, N.M., Mukouyama, Y.S., Mosher, J.T., Jaegle, M., Crone, S.A., Dormand, E.L., Lee, K.F., Meijer, D., Anderson, D.J., and Morrison, S.J. (2004). Neural crest stem cells undergo multilineage differentiation in developing peripheral nerves to generate endoneurial fibroblasts in addition to Schwann cells. Development *131*, 5599–5612.

Kapur, R.P. (1999). Early death of neural crest cells is responsible for total enteric aganglionosis in Sox10(Dom)/Sox10(Dom) mouse embryos. Pediatr Dev Pathol 2, 559–569.

Kim, J., Lo, L., Dormand, E., and Anderson, D.J. (2003). SOX10 maintains multipotency and inhibits neuronal differentiation of neural crest stem cells. Neuron *38*, 17–31.

Kirby, M.L., Gale, T.F., and Stewart, D.E. (1983). Neural crest cells contribute to normal aorticopulmonary septation. Science 220, 1059–1061.

Kleber, M., Lee, H.Y., Wurdak, H., Buchstaller, J., Riccomagno, M.M., Ittner, L.M., Suter, U., Epstein, D.J., and Sommer, L. (2005). Neural crest stem cell maintenance by combinatorial Wnt and BMP signaling. J Cell Biol *169*, 309–320.

Kruger, G.M., Mosher, J.T., Bixby, S., Joseph, N., Iwashita, T., and Morrison, S.J. (2002). Neural crest stem cells persist in the adult gut but undergo changes in self-renewal, neuronal subtype potential, and factor responsiveness. Neuron *35*, 657–669.

Lahav, R., Dupin, E., Lecoin, L., Glavieux, C., Champeval, D., Ziller, C., and Le Douarin, N.M. (1998). Endothelin 3 selectively promotes survival and proliferation of neural crest-derived glial and melanocytic precursors in vitro. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *95*, 14214–14219.

Langtimm-Sedlak, C.J., Schroeder, B., Saskowski, J.L., Carnahan, J.F., and Sieber-Blum, M. (1996). Multiple actions of stem cell factor in neural crest cell differentiation in vitro. Dev Biol *174*, 345–359.

Lavoie, J.F., Biernaskie, J.A., Chen, Y., Bagli, D., Alman, B., Kaplan, D.R., and Miller, F.D. (2009). Skin-derived precursors differentiate into skeletogenic cell types and contribute to bone repair. Stem Cells Dev 18, 893–906.

Le Douarin, N.M., Calloni, G.W., and Dupin, E. (2008). The stem cells of the neural crest. Cell Cycle 7, 1013–1019.

Le Douarin, N.M., Creuzet, S., Couly, G., and Dupin, E. (2004). Neural crest cell plasticity and its limits. Development 131, 4637–4650.

Le Douarin, N.M., and Dupin, E. (2003). Multipotentiality of the neural crest. Curr Opin Genet Dev 13, 529-536.

Lee, G., Kim, H., Elkabetz, Y., Al Shamy, G., Panagiotakos, G., Barberi, T., Tabar, V., and Studer, L. (2007). Isolation and directed differentiation of neural crest stem cells derived from human embryonic stem cells. Nat Biotechnol 25, 1468–1475.

Lee, G., Papapetrou, E.P., Kim, H., Chambers, S.M., Tomishima, M.J., Fasano, C.A., Ganat, Y.M., Menon, J., Shimizu, F., and Viale, A., et al. (2009). Modelling pathogenesis and treatment of familial dysautonomia using patient-specific iPSCs. Nature *461*, 402–406.

Lee, H.Y., Kleber, M., Hari, L., Brault, V., Suter, U., Taketo, M.M., Kemler, R., and Sommer, L. (2004). Instructive role of Wnt/beta-catenin in sensory fate specification in neural crest stem cells. Science *303*, 1020–1023.

Li, H.Y., Say, E.H., and Zhou, X.F. (2007). Isolation and characterization of neural crest progenitors from adult dorsal root ganglia. Stem Cells 25, 2053–2065.

Li, L., Mignone, J., Yang, M., Matic, M., Penman, S., Enikolopov, G., and Hoffman, R.M. (2003). Nestin expression in hair follicle sheath progenitor cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *100*, 9958–9961.

Liu, M.T., Kuan, Y.H., Wang, J., Hen, R., and Gershon, M.D. (2009). 5-HT4 receptor-mediated neuroprotection and neurogenesis in the enteric nervous system of adult mice. J Neurosci 29, 9683–9699.

Lwigale, P.Y., Conrad, G.W., and Bronner-Fraser, M. (2004). Graded potential of neural crest to form cornea, sensory neurons and cartilage along the rostrocaudal axis. Development *131*, 1979–1991.

Maro, G.S., Vermeren, M., Voiculescu, O., Melton, L., Cohen, J., Charnay, P., and Topilko, P. (2004). Neural crest boundary cap cells constitute a source of neuronal and glial cells of the PNS. Nat Neurosci 7, 930–938.

McKenzie, I.A., Biernaskie, J., Toma, J.G., Midha, R., and Miller, F.D. (2006). Skin-derived precursors generate myelinating Schwann cells for the injured and dysmyelinated nervous system. J Neurosci 26, 6651–6660.

Mizuseki, K., Sakamoto, T., Watanabe, K., Muguruma, K., Ikeya, M., Nishiyama, A., Arakawa, A., Suemori, H., Nakatsuji, N., and Kawasaki, H., et al. (2003). Generation of neural crest-derived peripheral neurons and floor plate cells from mouse and primate embryonic stem cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *100*, 5828–5833.

Moriyama, M., Osawa, M., Mak, S.S., Ohtsuka, T., Yamamoto, N., Han, H., Delmas, V., Kageyama, R., Beermann, F., and Larue, L., et al. (2006). Notch signaling via Hes1 transcription factor maintains survival of melanoblasts and melanocyte stem cells. J Cell Biol *173*, 333–339.

Morrison, S.J., White, P.M., Zock, C., and Anderson, D.J. (1999). Prospective identification, isolation by flow cytometry, and in vivo self-renewal of multipotent mammalian neural crest stem cells. Cell *96*, 737–749.

Mosher, J.T., Yeager, K.J., Kruger, G.M., Joseph, N.M., Hutchin, M.E., Dlugosz, A.A., and Morrison, S.J. (2007). Intrinsic differences among spatially distinct neural crest stem cells in terms of migratory properties, fate determination, and ability to colonize the enteric nervous system. Dev Biol *303*, 1–15.

Motohashi, T., Aoki, H., Chiba, K., Yoshimura, N., and Kunisada, T. (2007). Multipotent cell fate of neural crest-like cells derived from embryonic stem cells. Stem Cells 25, 402–410.

Nagoshi, N., Shibata, S., Kubota, Y., Nakamura, M., Nagai, Y., Satoh, E., Morikawa, S., Okada, Y., Mabuchi, Y., and Katoh, H., et al. (2008). Ontogeny and multipotency of neural crest-derived stem cells in mouse bone marrow, dorsal root ganglia, and whisker pad. Cell Stem Cell *2*, 392–403.

Nikopoulos, G.N., Duarte, M., Kubu, C.J., Bellum, S., Friesel, R., Maciag, T., Prudovsky, I., and Verdi, J.M. (2007). Soluble Jagged1 attenuates lateral inhibition, allowing for the clonal expansion of neural crest stem cells. Stem Cells *25*, 3133–3142.

Nishimura, E.K., Granter, S.R., and Fisher, D.E. (2005). Mechanisms of hair graying: incomplete melanocyte stem cell maintenance in the niche. Science *307*, 720–724.

Nishimura, E.K., Jordan, S.A., Oshima, H., Yoshida, H., Osawa, M., Moriyama, M., Jackson, I.J., Barrandon, Y., Miyachi, Y., and Nishikawa, S. (2002). Dominant role of the niche in melanocyte stem-cell fate determination. Nature *416*, 854–860.

Ogawa, M., LaRue, A.C., and Drake, C.J. (2006). Hematopoietic origin of fibroblasts/myofibroblasts: Its pathophysiologic implications. Blood *108*, 2893–2896.

Osawa, M. 2009. Melanocyte stem cells. In StemBook, F.G.a.F. Watt, ed.

Osawa, M., Egawa, G., Mak, S.S., Moriyama, M., Freter, R., Yonetani, S., Beermann, F., and Nishikawa, S. (2005). Molecular characterization of melanocyte stem cells in their niche. Development *132*, 5589–5599.

Paratore, C., Eichenberger, C., Suter, U., and Sommer, L. (2002). Sox10 haploinsufficiency affects maintenance of progenitor cells in a mouse model of Hirschsprung disease. Hum Mol Genet *11*, 3075–3085.

Paratore, C., Goerich, D.E., Suter, U., Wegner, M., and Sommer, L. (2001). Survival and glial fate acquisition of neural crest cells are regulated by an interplay between the transcription factor Sox10 and extrinsic combinatorial signaling. Development *128*, 3949–3961.

Pardal, R., Ortega-Saenz, P., Duran, R., and Lopez-Barneo, J. (2007). Glia-like stem cells sustain physiologic neurogenesis in the adult mammalian carotid body. Cell *131*, 364–377.

Pearse, A.G., Polak, J.M., Rost, F.W., Fontaine, J., Le Lievre, C., and Le Douarin, N. (1973). Demonstration of the neural crest origin of type I (APUD) cells in the avian carotid body, using a cytochemical marker system. Histochemie *34*, 191–203.

Pomp, O., Brokhman, I., Ziegler, L., Almog, M., Korngreen, A., Tavian, M., and Goldstein, R.S. (2008). PA6-induced human embryonic stem cell-derived neurospheres: a new source of human peripheral sensory neurons and neural crest cells. Brain Res *1230*, 50–60.

Prockop, D.J. (1997). Marrow stromal cells as stem cells for nonhematopoietic tissues. Science 276, 71–74.

Sanchez-Ramos, J., Song, S., Cardozo-Pelaez, F., Hazzi, C., Stedeford, T., Willing, A., Freeman, T.B., Saporta, S., Janssen, W., and Patel, N., et al. (2000). Adult bone marrow stromal cells differentiate into neural cells in vitro. Exp Neurol *164*, 247–256.

Santagati, F., and Rijli, F.M. (2003). Cranial neural crest and the building of the vertebrate head. Nat Rev Neurosci 4, 806–818.

Schouwey, K., Delmas, V., Larue, L., Zimber-Strobl, U., Strobl, L.J., Radtke, F., and Beermann, F. (2007). Notch1 and Notch2 receptors influence progressive hair graying in a dose-dependent manner. Dev Dyn 236, 282–289.

Schweizer, G., Ayer-Le Lievre, C., and Le Douarin, N.M. (1983). Restrictions of developmental capacities in the dorsal root ganglia during the course of development. Cell Differ 13, 191–200.

Shah, N.M., Groves, A.K., and Anderson, D.J. (1996). Alternative neural crest cell fates are instructively promoted by TGFbeta superfamily members. Cell *85*, 331–343.

Shih, D.T., Lee, D.C., Chen, S.C., Tsai, R.Y., Huang, C.T., Tsai, C.C., Shen, E.Y., and Chiu, W.T. (2005). Isolation and characterization of neurogenic mesenchymal stem cells in human scalp tissue. Stem Cells 23, 1012–1020.

Sieber-Blum, M. (1998). Growth factor synergism and antagonism in early neural crest development. Biochem Cell Biol 76, 1039–1050.

Sieber-Blum, M., and Cohen, A.M. (1980). Clonal analysis of quail neural crest cells: they are pluripotent and differentiate in vitro in the absence of noncrest cells. Dev Biol *80*, 96–106.

Sieber-Blum, M., Grim, M., Hu, Y.F., and Szeder, V. (2004). Pluripotent neural crest stem cells in the adult hair follicle. Dev Dyn 231, 258–269.

Sieber-Blum, M., Schnell, L., Grim, M., Hu, Y.F., Schneider, R., and Schwab, M.E. (2006). Characterization of epidermal neural crest stem cell (EPI-NCSC) grafts in the lesioned spinal cord. Mol Cell Neurosci *32*, 67–81.

Sommer, L. (2001). Context-dependent regulation of fate decisions in multipotent progenitor cells of the peripheral nervous system. Cell Tissue Res *305*, 211–216.

Sommer, L. (2006). Growth factors regulating neural crest cell fate decisions. Adv Exp Med Biol 589, 197–205.

Stemple, D.L., and Anderson, D.J. (1992). Isolation of a stem cell for neurons and glia from the mammalian neural crest. Cell 71, 973–985.

Stevens, A., Zuliani, T., Olejnik, C., LeRoy, H., Obriot, H., Kerr-Conte, J., Formstecher, P., Bailliez, Y., and Polakowska, R.R. (2008). Human dental pulp stem cells differentiate into neural crest-derived melanocytes and have label-retaining and sphere-forming abilities. Stem Cells Dev *17*, 1175–1184.

Takashima, Y., Era, T., Nakao, K., Kondo, S., Kasuga, M., Smith, A.G., and Nishikawa, S. (2007). Neuroepithelial cells supply an initial transient wave of MSC differentiation. Cell *129*, 1377–1388.

Teng, L., Mundell, N.A., Frist, A.Y., Wang, Q., and Labosky, P.A. (2008). Requirement for Foxd3 in the maintenance of neural crest progenitors. Development 135, 1615–1624.

Toma, J.G., Akhavan, M., Fernandes, K.J., Barnabe-Heider, F., Sadikot, A., Kaplan, D.R., and Miller, F.D. (2001). Isolation of multipotent adult stem cells from the dermis of mammalian skin. Nat Cell Biol *3*, 778–784.

Toma, J.G., McKenzie, I.A., Bagli, D., and Miller, F.D. (2005). Isolation and characterization of multipotent skinderived precursors from human skin. Stem Cells 23, 727–737.

Tomita, Y., Matsumura, K., Wakamatsu, Y., Matsuzaki, Y., Shibuya, I., Kawaguchi, H., Ieda, M., Kanakubo, S., Shimazaki, T., and Ogawa, S., et al. (2005). Cardiac neural crest cells contribute to the dormant multipotent stem cell in the mammalian heart. J Cell Biol *170*, 1135–1146.

White, P.M., Morrison, S.J., Orimoto, K., Kubu, C.J., Verdi, J.M., and Anderson, D.J. (2001). Neural crest stem cells undergo cell-intrinsic developmental changes in sensitivity to instructive differentiation signals. Neuron 29, 57–71.

Wong, C.E., Paratore, C., Dours-Zimmermann, M.T., Rochat, A., Pietri, T., Suter, U., Zimmermann, D.R., Dufour, S., Thiery, J.P., and Meijer, D., et al. (2006). Neural crest-derived cells with stem cell features can be traced back to multiple lineages in the adult skin. J Cell Biol *175*, 1005–1015.

Woodbury, D., Schwarz, E.J., Prockop, D.J., and Black, I.B. (2000). Adult rat and human bone marrow stromal cells differentiate into neurons. J Neurosci Res *61*, 364–370.

Wurdak, H., Ittner, L.M., Lang, K.S., Leveen, P., Suter, U., Fischer, J.A., Karlsson, S., Born, W., and Sommer, L. (2005). Inactivation of TGFbeta signaling in neural crest stem cells leads to multiple defects reminiscent of DiGeorge syndrome. Genes Dev 19, 530–535.

Yang, X., van den Dolder, J., Walboomers, X.F., Zhang, W., Bian, Z., Fan, M., and Jansen, J.A. (2007a). The odontogenic potential of STRO-1 sorted rat dental pulp stem cells in vitro. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 1, 66–73.

Yang, X., Zhang, W., van den Dolder, J., Walboomers, X.F., Bian, Z., Fan, M., and Jansen, J.A. (2007b). Multilineage potential of STRO-1+ rat dental pulp cells in vitro. J Tissue Eng Regen Med *1*, 128–135.

Yoshida, S., Shimmura, S., Nagoshi, N., Fukuda, K., Matsuzaki, Y., Okano, H., and Tsubota, K. (2006). Isolation of multipotent neural crest-derived stem cells from the adult mouse cornea. Stem Cells 24, 2714–2722.

Zhang, J.M., Hoffmann, R., and Sieber-Blum, M. (1997). Mitogenic and anti-proliferative signals for neural crest cells and the neurogenic action of TGF-beta1. Dev Dyn 208, 375–386.